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Greensborough Inter Church Council.    
 Author Rosie Bray. 

 
The early years.  

 

Greensborough Inter Council Church was established 

with an ecumenical meeting called by concerned 

members of the Greensborough Minister’s Fraternal on 

May 23 1989. The inaugural meeting on 17
th

 September 

1989 at Greensborough Uniting Church expressed unity 

of the Churches and a strong Christ based mission 

statement. At this meeting members discussed a Draft 

Constitution .It was decided to charge an annual fee of 

$75, this was updated to $100 in 1990.Fees were to be set 

aside to begin the G.I.C.C Emergency Fund.  

 

The Churches involved were – 

New Life Centre (Apostolic) 

Greensborough Anglican Church, 

Greensborough Church of Christ, 

Saint Mary’s Catholic Church, 

Saint Thomas Catholic Church, 

Lutheran Church Greensborough, 

Watsonia/Macleod Uniting Church, 

Greensborough Uniting Church 

 

Greensborough Baptist Church joined as an observer for 

about two years before accepting full membership. 

The Greensborough Salvation Army was interested 

participants.  

The first elected President was Rev Peter Robson from 

Greensborough Uniting Church and the first 

Secretary/Treasurer was Rev Kevin Richardson from 

Greensborough New Life Christian Centre.  

Other Office bearers who followed were- 
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Rev David Ling, Rev George Warren, Jen Davis, Fred 

Dixon, Sandra Bishop, Rosie Bray, Father Kevin 

McIntosh, Heidi Beard, Peter Blythe.  

Early Committee Members were-    Ken Maxwell, Madge 

Wanden, Graham Blackeby, Heidi Beard, Geoff Williams.  
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From its inception the Greensborough Inter Church 

Council (G. I. C. C.) has been involved in the many 

Community activities. The G.I.C.C. members firmly 

believed that by participating in Community events it 

would show to the public the unity of the local churches. 

G.I.C.C became accepted and gained a healthy 

reputation in the community. 

!990 saw the first G.I.C.C. Stations of the Cross, which was 

held at 1pm on Good Friday. The name was later 

changed to the Way of the Cross. This truly Memorial 

Service was a holy and meaningful way for all the 

Churches to combine their Easter celebrations. The Way 

of the Cross began its journey behind the shops in Main 

Street Greensborough. The service opened with a 

combined Churches prayer. The  crowd then followed the 

‘cross’ (transported by a light vehicle ,usually driven by 

Jim Beard) along Main Street to Grimshaw Street 

ending in Memorial Park Greensborough. 

There were seven stops en route to Memorial Park 

Greensborough. A different Church led each stop. While 

walking in between the stops the crowd present sang 

hymns.  
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Not all the Clergy felt the same about this occasion.      

Rev G. Sells from All Saints Anglican Church wrote to the 

members of the G.I.C.C. (letter dated 12/2/96) stating 

that he had concerns about the content of the Way of the 

Cross. He wrote that he withdrew any formal 

participation of any of his parishioners in this event. 

After an Executive Committee meeting, the secretary 

Rosie Bray was instructed to answer Rev Sells letter 

saying that the Way of the Cross would proceed as usual 

that year and that  G.I.C.C. Members were sorry that the 

Anglican Church would not be joining them, and asked 

him for suggestions that could be considered at the next 

meeting. Letter was sent 18/3/1996. The Anglican 

members had mixed feelings about the instructions from 

their Minister and many attended and took part in the 

combined churches worship that Good Friday. 

 

   

Fred Dixon , the chief organiser of Way of the Cross until 

he retired in 2000. 
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The first Progressive Dinner was held in November 1990. 

Minutes written December 11 1990 tell that this event 

was a great success and this should be an annual 

occasion for all to mingle and meet each other. 

 

 The Progressive Dinner has continued and each year it 

has been hosted by three G.I.C.C. Churches each 

November.  In this time members of the various churches 

formed very good friendships and each meal was well 

attended by church members and also the general 

public. Some of these dinners have been better than 

others, but always good fellowship. As the food was 

largely donated the Progressive Dinner Committee was 

careful to keep the admission price at an affordable 

cost. This was much appreciated and proved successful. 

Monies collected added to the G.I.C.C. Emergency Funds. 

 

Elected Committee in 1991. 

President ...David Ling. Vice President ...Fred Dixon. 

Secretary...Jennifer Davis. Treasurer... Sandra Bishop. 

Executive... Ken Maxwell, Graham Blackeby, Ken 

Baldwin, Geoff  Williams and Rosie Bray.  

 

23/24/11/1991, the G.I.C.C. became involved with the 

Watsonia Festival, hosting a stall that sold Australian 

trees and shrubs. These were supplied by the Scripture 

Union and sold at a minimum price to cover costs. The 

stall did a very good trade mainly due to Heidi Beard 

and Mat Bray who were good sales people.  

Members of G.I.C.C. were asked to help and partake in 

the Scripture Union Klomp Club which was a Christmas 

Holiday Youth Program held at the Uniting Church and 

Anglican Church each year. The members of G.I.C.C. 

helped in the various activities until the Klomp Club was 

‘shut down’ by the Scripture Union in 1999. Many of the 



7 

 

G.I.C.C. Members were already involved in of the 

Community Christmas Carols, which had its beginnings 

pre World War Two. The first Community Carols was held 

in the front garden of Dr Edward Cordiner Grimshaw 

Street Greensborough. When the Shire of Diamond Valley 

was dismantled in 1994, and it later merged into the 

Banyule City Council (1995), a Community Committee 

led by Carols Coordinator Rosie Bray, organised the 

Community Carols. (For the next 15 years).There was a 

name change at this time to Festival of Family Carols. 

The Banyule Council granted the G.I.C.C. $500 a year to 

pay for expenses. An offering was taken up and given to 

a needy charity. 

The Committee was very careful to continue the Carols 

for the people and there was care not to build the event 

on a personality---it was every ones carols.   

 

  

 

(Pictured right).Well 

known Greensborough 

identity Jess Angus 

(Partington) was a 

choir member until her 

death. Jess used to tell 

us that she was a choir 

member in the first 

Community Carols. 
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G.I.C.C. Member Glyn Norris with Montmorency Choir 

Members in 1992. 
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Elected 1992 Committee. President...David Ling. Vice 

President...Fred Dixon. Secretary...Jennifer Davis. 

Treasurer...Sandra Bishop. Executive Geoff Williams, 

Rosie Bray, Graham Blackeby, Ken Maxwell, Heidi Beard 

and Madge Wanden. 

 It was decided to hold an Australian Day Celebration 

and Worship Service on January 26
th

 as it fell on a 

Sunday that year (26/1/1992). The venue was then 

called the Diamond Valley Shire Common, now called 

The Diamond Valley Outdoor Performance Centre at the 

Diamond valley Complex.  This first event was 

reasonably well attended and the guest speaker was Mr 

Warwick White. A similar event was held the following 

year, (1993). The speaker was a member of 

Greensborough R.S.L.; however the event it was a victim 

of Melbourne’s weather and it poured raining all day. 

This dampened every ones plans for the following year.   

 

Correspondence was received to arrange Chaplains for 

the T.A.F.E. College Greensborough. Unfortunately this 

project fizzled out before it could get started.  

 

1992. G.I.C.C. joined the Diamond Valley Skill Share 

Program to help the unemployment situation. The Job 

Seekers project was devised and mainly organised by 

David  Ling and George Warren.  The news item from the 

Diamond Valley News November 9 1992 tells the results. 
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The Job Expo held at the Greensborough Shopping Centre 

on October 30 1992, proved to be fruitful for those who 

attended. Co ordination Rev George Warren reported 

that the semi government and community groups which 

assisted gave valuable information to those who were 

seeking employment. 

 

 

Elected 1993 Committee. President...David Ling. Vice 

President...Fred Dixon...Secretary...Jennifer Davis. 

Treasurer...Fred Dixon. Executive Geoff Williams, Rosie 

Bray, Graham Blackeby, Ken Maxwell, Heidi Beard, 

Madge Wanden and J. Morrissey. 

 

In 1993 it was decided to hold a Village Fair to be 

linked in with Easter 1993. The aim was to link with 

“Reclaiming Easter’ and it was to be a Village Fair 

Family Celebration This was held on March 27 1993.  
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The G.I.C.C. meeting on July 13 1993, after much 

discussion it was decided “that we hold a Village Fair 

separately from the Easter Celebrations on Saturday 

March 5 1994 at the Out Door Centre for the purpose of 

fund raising for the Community Emergency Fund.”  

 

Elected Committee 1994. President...Kevin 

Richardson...Vice President...George Warren. 

Secretary...Rosie Bray. Treasurer...Fred Dixon. Executive 

Madge Wanden, David Ling, Glen Auty, Graham 

Blackeby, Heidi Beard and Jen Davis. 

 

1994 was a time of diverse activities. Winter Bible Studies 

were held on May 4, 11, 18, 25 1994 at the Baptist 

Church.. It was reported that numbers were 

disappointing.  

 G.I.C.C. Members fully supported the Victorian Arts and 

Crafts Recreation and Hobbies EXPO. This was a project 

of the Lions Club of Greensborough and held at the 

Diamond Valley Sporting Complex September 24, 25 

1994. 

 A sub committee was formed to present a combined 

churches concert in 1995. The venue was to be at the 

Greensborough Baptist Church on May 21 1995. 

 

Elected Committee 1995. President...George Warren. Vice 

President...Geoff Williams. Secretary...Rosie Bray. 

Treasurer...Fred Dixon. Executive  Madge Wanden, 

David Ling, Glen Auty, Myra Dixon, Graham Blackeby 

and Heidi Beard. 

1995 saw the G.I.C.C.Members hosting an Australia Day 

picnic .This was held at the Greensborough Memorial 

Park. The event was popular with the local residents. 
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Top. Mat Bray, Les and Val Miles from Watsonia Uniting 

Church.     Bottom Rev Kevin Richardson from 

Greensborough New Life Christian Church and Rosie 

Bray from Watsonia Uniting Church. At the 1995 

Australia Day picnic. 
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Members enjoyed Bible Studies on August 2,9,16, 23 1995 

at Greensborough New Life Christian Centre. Book 

studied “The Prayer that could change the World” (The 

Lord’s Prayer) by Rev John Bodycombe.”. 

Christmas presentations were arranged and held at the 

Greensborough Shopping Centre. The Festival of Carols 

choir sang selected Christmas Carols under the direction 

of Kay Driver. The public always seemed to enjoy these 

performances and of course the G.I.C.C. banner was 

always well displayed. 

 

 

 

Elected 1996 Committee. President...George Warren. Vice 

President...Heidi Beard. Secretary...Rosie Bray. 

Treasurer...Fred Dixon. Executive...Madge Wanden, 

Graham Blackeby, Myra Dixon, Frank Sudborough. 

 

 As a lead up to Easter 1996 G.I.C.C. Members presented 

part of the Aussie Focus of the Aussie Awakening 

program at the Greensborough Shopping Centre on 

March 26 1996 from 11am to 3pm. Clowns, puppets, face 

painting, story telling, music and games were all part of 

this event.  

 

A report to G.I.C.C. about a meeting with Mr Mc Ivor 

(July 18 1996) regarding Chaplains work on a “Pastoral 

Caring” project. The Chaplain would walk around the 

shopping centre making themselves known and offering 

help where needed. The cost would be $240 per week and 

the work load would be between 6-8 hours a week. This 

project fizzled out due to lack of support. 
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The second Combined Churches concert was held on 

August 18 1996 at the Greensborough Salvation Army 

Citadel with Captain Steven Black as compare. 

 

 

 

Concert held at the Salvation Army August 18 1996. 

 

Christmas carols were sung again by the Festival Choir 

on December 21 1996, outside the Myer Store at 

Greensborough Shopping Centre.  

 

G.I.C.C. conducted a young people’s colouring 

completion from December 16 to 21 1996. The theme for 

this activity was “Illustrating Prayer to God”, which was 

coordinated by Glen and Marg Auty. The Greensborough 

Shopping Centre management allowed us to use the 

space near the foyer of the theatres on level 3; however 

they refused to take responsibility because of vandalism 

etc. A roster system was arranged for members to oversee 

the project. 

 

G.I.C.C. donated $500 to the Port Arthur Appeal. 

 

 



19 

 

 

 

 

At a special appreciation service in September 1996 

G.I.C.C. Members said a sad farewell to loyal and hard 

working Kevin and Kath Richardson who were 

relocating to Ballarat. 

 

 

 

Kevin and Kath Richardson September 1996. 

 

Elected Committee 1997 President...Rosie Bray. Vice 

President...Peter Blythe. Secretary...Heidi Beard. 

Treasurer ...Fred Dixon. Executive Graham Blackeby, 

David Cowman, Myra Dixon, Tom Leydon, Madge 

Wanden, Glen Auty, Steven Black. 

 

Combined Churches Concert was held on May25 1997 

with the theme “Jesus the King” at the New Life Christian 

Centre.   

Another sad farewell to George and Lesley Warren , who 

were transferred to the Doncaster Church of Christ  

The following tribute was extended to the Warren’s in 

the form of a “This is your Life” on July  20 1997. 
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Elected Committee for 1998. President ...Rosie Bray. Vice 

President...Peter Blythe. Secretary ...Heidi Beard. 

Treasurer...Fred Dixon. Executive...a representative from 

each Church.. 

 

Meeting of February 10 1998 confirmed that the annual 

membership fee be reduced to $75. Annual General 

meeting June 9 1998 moved that this fee should 

continue. 

 

There was a low key presence at the Greensborough 

Shopping Centre for Easter in 1998. 

Way of the Cross still well attended. 

 

 Concert was held on June 14 1998 at St Mary’s Church 

was a huge success. 

 

G.I.C.C. Members continued to support the Progressive 

Dinner and the Festival of Family Carols. 

 

!999 elected Committee---President...Rosie Bray. Vice 

President...Peter Blythe. Secretary...Heidi Beard. 

Treasurer...Joy Blackeby. Executive...Madge Wanden/Bill 

Davidson, Tom Leydon/Fred Dixon, Mavis Hitchcock, 

Aivars Sieton, Ron Haigh, Graham Blackeby. 

Members were sorry to say farewell to Fred Dixon who 

after 7 years as treasurer retired due to ill health. 
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Instead of the usual Easter celebrations at the 

Greensborough shopping Centre, it was decided the 

G.I.C.C. should accept the invitation from the Banyule 

Council to join with their ‘Good Neighbour Festival’ on 

March 13 1999. The stall with general information from 

all the Churches proved to be a great way to meet the 

public.   Rostered volunteers from all the G.I.C.C. 

churches helped to blow up balloons and give out helpful 

brochures. Thanks to Fiona Ewings for designing the 

combined churches brochure. 

 

A worship service was held to celebrate 10 years of 

G.I.C.C. on June 20 1999. The guest speaker was Rev Peter 

Robson, who was the first G.I.C.C. President. The location 

was the newly built St Thomas Catholic Church. The 

Parish Priest Father Kevin McIntosh was so proud 

because this was the first public occasion in the new 

church. This was a joyous occasion, and Rev Robson 

congratulated members for the strength of the Council. 

Mat Bray made G.I.C.C. key rings for each Committee  

Member. Val Bush made and decorated a 10
th

 

Anniversary Cake. These were received with thanks. 

 

 

               Sandra Bishop and Fred Dixon cutting cake. 
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The Festival of Family Carols December 6 1999 proved to 

be a special occasion. Not only was it dedicated to Jessie 

Angus (Partington), who had been active on this 

committee for 72 years, but this event won Banyule 

Council National Australia Day Community Event 2000 

Award.  

 

 

President Rosie Bray receiving the Award (below) from 

Mayor of Banyule Michael Peacock January 26 2000. 
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Elected Committee for 2000. President...Father Kevin 

McIntosh. Vice President...Pater Blythe. Secretary Madge 

Wanden. Treasurer...Joy Blackeby. Executive, one 

representative from each Church. Father Kevin McIntosh 

thanked Rosie Bray for her valuable service to G.I.C.C. 

and expressed sympathy for at the death of Mat Bray. 

 

G.I.C.C. once again participated in the Banyule Council 

Good Neighbour Festival on March 18 2000. 

 

Combined Churches concert was held on August 13 2000 

at St Mary’s Catholic Church. 

 

Presentation of a plague to Fred and Myra Dixon who 

had retired from G.I.C.C. for their loyal service.  

 

 

 

Fred and Myra Dixon December 2000. 
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Elected Committee for 2001. President...Father Kevin 

McIntosh. Vice President...Peter Blythe. Secretary...Rosie 

Bray. Treasurer...Joy Blackeby. 

 

G.I.C.C. were involved with the Banyule Council Good 

Neighbour Festival on March 25 2001 

 

Bible study about Baptism “Life after Drowning” held on 

June 14, 21, 28 2001 held at the Lutheran Church. 

 

Combined Churches concert held at New Life Christian 

Centre  October 7 2001. 

 

Elected Committee for 2002. President ...Father Kevin 

McIntosh. Vice President ...Peter Blythe... Secretary...Rosie 

Bray. Treasurer...Graham Blackeby. (Joy Blackeby 

thanked for her valued work as Treasurer.) 

 

G.I.C.C. participated in Banyule Council Good neighbour 

Festival on March 16 2002. 

 

  No Annual General Meeting Minutes. For 2003. 

 

G.I.C.C. participated in the Banyule Council Good 

Neighbour Festival on February 22 2003. 

Asylum Seekers Action training night at St Mary’s 

Catholic Church on May 15 2003. 

Combined Service for Christian Unity at All Saints 

Anglican Church June 4 2003. 

Bible Study on July 16,23, 30 at Lutheran Church 

Combined Churches Concert at St Mary’s Catholic Church 

October 7 2003. 
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All G.I.C.C. Members were saddened at the death of Heidi 

Beard on May 17 2004. 

Heidi was a woman of exceptional ability and she had a 

love for all. An obituary written by Rosie Bray and 

printed in the Diamond Valley Leader News Paper tells it 

all. 
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